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Newsletter of the Bare Cove Fire Museum

Letter from the President

The Speak ng TrumpeT
December 2009/January 2010

Content HighlightsDid You Know...?

    This has been a busy Fall at the museum, with the Barn Sale, the 
Bake Sales, Firehouse Night, the continuing work on the Bunny Wagon 
and the Archive Room. There has been a special sub-committee working 
with Hingham Historical Commission and the Community Preservation 
Committee. The treasurer has been researching the history of Build-
ing 112 and the area that we have in the old Ammunition Depot for 

presentation to these committees. There also have been a number of visitors coming 
through the buildings. While a tour is generally limited to the museum Display Room 
and the apparatus area, some of the fi re truck afi cionados also get a great thrill 
visiting Building 52 just to look at the array of trucks and equipment stored there. 
It must be sort of an Alice in Wonderland effect for them when the overhead lights 
are turned on and wow another room full of fi re engines, and some come back to look 
again. I guess you don’t have to be a “Nut” to like old fi re trucks, but it helps. 
 We were asked to participate in the Annual Christmas Parade in Quincy again 
this year. The parade committee asked if we could bring a fl oat and a fi re engine. They 
awarded us the $500 third place prize. It really was a great day for a parade. Keep up 
the good work folks, we need everyone to know that we are a real museum, a fun place 
to visit, and good place to be a member of.
 Plans are in the work for the Hingham 4th of July Parade, hopefully we will be 
able to make a huge showing of museum apparatus with members manning all the dis-
played equipment. Keep the date open.
 On behalf of myself, the Offi cers and the Board of Directors, I wish you and 
your families a very merry Christmas and a joyous holiday season. May you all have a 
happy and healthy New Year. See you at the museum.
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BCFM Memberships make great 
holiday gifts for friends & family, as 
do gift shop items: T-shirts $10 ($12 
2X/3X), paperweights $5, cookbooks $5, 
license plates $7.50, patches $3.50, 
pens $2. 

The museum welcomes new members 
Bruce Thompson of Sampson Insurance 
and Francis T. Obrien of Parker Scheer 
LLP. 
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Board Members
Elected Offi cers

President
  Dave Clark
Vice President
  Jack Crandall
Past President
  Robin Bernan
Treasurer
  Lisa Andre
Clerk
  Geri Duff
Directors
  Russell Clark
  Jaclyn Howard
  Donald Lincoln
  Joyce Olsson

Appointed Offi cers
Building 52 Manager 
& Curator
  Robert Stella
Barn Sale Manager
  Geri Duff

Board meetings are 
held on the second 
Tuesday of each
month and are open to 
all museum members. 
If you are planning on 
attending, please 
check with a board 
member as the location 
of the meeting 
can vary. Meetings 
start at 7:30 PM

Around the Museum
Coffee/Bake Sale

 It was with a bit of trepidation that it was decided 
to hold a bake sale to coincide with the semi-annual Barn 
Sale. Several people came through in grand style to bake 
up a storm. We started 
out with nearly three 
tables of goodies. Part 
of the bake sale was to 
sell a small cup of cof-
fee with a single baked 
item—like a cookie—for 
$2.00. By the end of the 
day, a half-hour after 
the Barn Sale ended, we 
had only a half table 
of items left. Several 
people told us to keep 
the change! That day 
we raised more than 
$300.00.
  We had a number of visitors because they saw the 
doors to the Apparatus Room open and who left after 
buying some goodies for later. It wasn’t a great day outside 
so turnout was very good despite this.
 Because of a few leftovers, and the upcoming Railway 
Club Open House, it was decided to repeat the bake sale two 
weeks later. So, more goodies were baked! We had a great 
turnout! It was then decided to open again the next day 
to sell the rest of what we had and, again, we had a great 
turnout! For those two days of the Railway Club Open 
House, we raised more than $400.00. Again, we had a lot of 
visitors. It was worth it to be there and open—the bake sale 
brought in most of the people—before and after their visit 
to the Railway Club. Lots of kids! Jim Dresser had his hands 
full keeping them from treating the apparatus as “Touch 
a Truck.” This was a good weekend for us. And, I can’t say 
enough praise to Jim Dresser—he did a great job! There 
were moments when it seemed like a mob had transcended 
upon us!

 We also sold some gift shop items, fi ve of those items were cookbooks.
 Between the bake sale items, donations, and the gift shop sales, we raised more 
than $1,000.00 in the three days of the bake sale.
 Many thanks go to Robin Bernan, Jo Clark, Dot Crandall, Joyce Olsen, Joyce 
Clark, Kaye Ruffi ni, Deb Read, Myrla Hersey, Ellen Fulton, Sue Dresser, and 
Lisa Andre in providing baked goodies. Someone supplied brownies, but I don’t know 
who it was. So, if I missed anyone, my sincere apologies.
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Archive Room Update
 The Archive Room is fi nally taking shape! The walls are painted a very pale 
green, the ceiling is painted white (but REALLY needs to have a hung ceiling installed 
with insulation above it), the white trim needs a second coat, and the perimeter of the 
fl oor has two coats of paint which matches what is in the Display Room. As soon as 
we are able, we will start to set up the room with some of the items we already have. 
Four brand new fi ling cabinets are being donated, as well as a desk and two comfy 
chairs. A brand new electrical heat register needs to be installed, as well.
  A dump run or two need to be made. A volunteer or two (with two working arms 
as our treasurer dislocated her shoulder and is a tad on the injured roster) would be 
greatly appreciated. 

  With the Archive Room in some sort of usable 
shape, the middle of the room will be used to store 
some of the memorabilia from the larger room to make 
room to fi nish the larger room. One wall needs to be 
fi nished with wall board and then the seams all need to 
be compounded—but this will have to wait until Spring. 
Getting things ready to proceed can start now... 
 The three windows on the back wall need to be 
replaced. Some carpentry work will need to be done 
to accomplish this. And, the heat pump Galen Hersey 
aquired for us needs to be installed. 
 But, considering where we started a year or so ago, 
things have come a long way!!
 Any help you can provide, please let us know: bcfm.
hingham@gmail.com.

Semi-Annual Barn Sale
 We had many happy customers at the October 
10th Barn Sale. The volunteers were happy, too, be-
cause we took in a grand total of $1,043.16. 
 The volunteers who helped the preparation of 
the sale included Robin Bernan, Shawn Bernan, Niki 
Campbell, Capt. Wayne Dennis, (ret.), Jim Dresser, 
Tracy Duff, Joyce Finnegan, Jaclyn Howard, Linda 
Illes, Don Lincoln, Andy Read, and Hank Thornton.
 On the day of the sale, Robin Bernan, Shawn 
Bernan, Dave Clark, Russ Clark, Tracy Duff, Jaclyn 
Howard, Andy Read, Sarah Read, and Bob Stella all 
worked hard waiting on customers. Amanda Bernan 
and Rick Pegurri did the mid-morning bank run and 
Barbara Ross picked up the pizza.

Around the Museum
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Around the Museum
Archive Collection Update

 In the archive collection we have added computer copies of a photo album be-
longing to Albert H. Kimball, Jr., that was put together by his Uncle Jim and sister 
Judy. Picture #73 Bumpkin Island Hospital—built and operated for crippled children 
by Mr. A. C. Burrage makes a nice companion to the photograph of the hospital after 
the fi re in 1946 that we already have in the archives.

Community Preservation Committee (CPC) Update
 At present, the next step is for the CPC to meet with the Advisory Committee to 
brief them on the proposed projects, and then the CPC will meet in advance of the 
Public Hearing to be held, possibly in January. 
 What started out as a daunting process has become very interesting to watch. 
The process has required we get a ruling of historic value for the building we are in 
and this is close to resolution. Since it is the outside of the building we are trying 
to rehabilitate, the CPA dictates how this is done. So far, we have come up with some 
interesting information and pictures—hopefully, more will follow! We will keep you 
posted.

 We also have started gathering photos and 
memorabilia of the Ammunition Depot from various 
sources. We have a copy of page 22 of the 2004 June 
issue of Naval History about a piece on ammunition 
from Hingham that ended up at the bottom of the 
English Channel, photographs of the Hingham ship-
yard Fire Department and some of the men’s badges. 
We hope to have enough for a display of the Ammu-
nition Depot in the near future.
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Firehouse Night 2009
 The BCFM welcomed a crowd of more than 100 for Firehouse night 2009 on 
November 7th. The evening’s events included an informative talk on the Newton Trol-
ley crash by Jay Bourgeois of the Newton Fire Dept., a slideshow by Rob Reardon from 
the Duxbury Fire Dept., a slideshow about Detroit’s Devil’s Night by Pat Travers from 
the Whitman Fire Dept., and Bob Stella’s latest All Companies Working installment. 
The museum would like to thank not only the presenters, but also the many volun-
teers who helped make the night a success. A special thank you goes out to the con-
tributors to the raffl e, Victor Bernan, Dana McDonough, Lisa Andre, and Rockland 
Chief Robert DiPoli
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Scenes from the 2009 Quincy Christmas Parade
Thanks to everyone who participated!

The museum’s fl oat won the third place $500 prize. 
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Bare Cove Fire Museum
Board of Directors Meeting October 13, 2009

Meeting called to order: 7:37 PM

In attendance: Dave Clark, Russell Clark, Jack Crandall, Robin Bernan, 
Jaclyn Howard, Geri Duff, Lisa Andre, guest Insurance Agent Bruce Thompson.

President Dave Clark thanked all volunteers who participated in the Barn Sale and 
Bake Sale, plus a special thank you to Tracy Duff for the newsletter she put together 
for the museum.

Insurance Agent Bruce Thompson provided the board with detailed information on the 
coverage and costs that the museum has and answered all questions the board had. 

Clerk’s report: The minutes of the Septempber 8, 2009, Special Board Meeting and the 
Monthly Board Meeting were read and accepted.

Treasurer Lisa Andre provided the board with detailed account of income and expenses 
from April through October 13th. 

Treasurer Andre has also put together a book of documents, such as the license 
agreement with the Town of Hingham, the Bylaws, the 501c3 statement on fi le with the 
state for museum use.

There was discussion regarding the electric light equipment disposal. The president 
would like a copy of the letter stating that we have permission to have it removed for 
scrap value.

President Clark and Andy Read will do a scrap run with materials cleaned out of 
building 52.

President Clark gave the Curators Report: There was nothing to report at this time.

Fundraising subcommittee: There was a discussion about grant money and the possibil-
ity of applying to the Building #19 Foundation for funds. The Community Preservation 
Commission application was given to the town by Treasurer Andre. She will keep the 
board informed as the request goes through the review process.

The newsletter has been sent to other organizations and posted on the museum’s Web 
site. There was some discussion about the various mailing lists and it is proposed to 
consolidate lists.

The South Shore Model Railroad Club will be having a weekend open house on Octo-
ber 24 & 25. Treasurer Andre proposed to organize a bake sale at that same time. Vol-
unteers will be needed to staff the museum during the bake sale.
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There was some discussion about the Bare Cove Park signage and how to get a proper 
museum sign included at the park entrance.

Fire House Night will be November 7th with Newton Fire Lieut. Jay Bourgeois speaking 
on the Newton Trolley Crash and Bob Stella showing his All companies Working 
Part VI.

The meeting ended at 9:23 PM. The next meeting will be November 10th, 7:30 PM at a lo-
cation to be decided later.

Bare Cove Fire Museum
Board of Directors Meeting November 10, 2009

Meeting called to order: 7:39 PM

In attendance: Dave Clark, Russ Clark, Robin Bernan, Jaclyn Howard, Lisa Andre, Tra-
cy Duff, Samantha Rose Howard, Geri Duff.

President Dave Clark thanked all volunteers for a great Firehouse Night plus a spe-
cial thank you to Victor Bernan, Dana McDonough, Treasurer Lisa Andre, and Rock-
land Chief Robert DiPoli for their donations to the raffl e table.

Clerk’s report: The minutes of the October 13th meeting were read and accepted.

Vice President’s Report: Jack Crandall was not available.

Treasurer Andre provided the Board with a detailed account of income and expenses 
from April through November 10th. 

Jack Halliday gave the museum $100.00 to make a donation to the Hingham 375th Cel-
ebration to put the museum’s name on the donor list. 

Treasurer Andre did not have a copy of the October security report for this meeting 
but will provide it later.

Curator’s Report: Bob Stella was not available.

Community Preservation Committee Report: Treasurer Andre did considerable re-
search via phone and fax with several military informational agencies and put togeth-
er a packet of information and photographs regarding the use of the museum when it 
was a fi lling station for ammunition. She presented all her fi ndings to the Hingham 
Historical Commission (HHC) who were delighted with her work and asked that the 
museum consider setting up a small display within the museum showing the build-
ing’s history. She will be going back to receive a letter from the HHC stating that the 
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building is of historic interest and be placed in the town’s inventory of said build-
ings. Next visits will be to the Advisory Committee and the Board of Selectmen.
Openings: There was discussion about having the museum open on weekends and the 
best way to promote this among the membership. This will be reviewed further at up-
coming meetings. 

Niagara Bell: Alec Macmillan of the Hingham Historical Commission paid a visit to 
the museum and was suitably impressed with the displays of Hingham Fire Memora-
bilia to the point that when he later met with Hingham Institution for Savings Presi-
dent Robert H. Gaughen, Jr., he asked if the bank would give the museum the Niagara 
Fire Bell they currently have in their cupola. Mr. Gaughen said yes. Several board 
members will look into the issue and report back.

Phones: The building phone is not working correctly and Treasurer Andre will look 
into it.

Drivers: Only those listed on the insurance policy may be allowed to drive the ve-
hicles. Since there’s a dearth of younger people on the list, there will be driver 
training for eligible persons. Victor Bernan will begin training Rick Pegurri.

Web site: The mailing address will be added to the site and Geri Duff will provide 
Brendan Howard with a photograph to match the Ahrens-Fox text.

Addresses: A complete list of address is being compiled for future use in mailing 
newsletters, membership renewals, and event invitations.

Cleaning: President Clark, Scotty Macmillan, Mark Duff 
and others have been working on clearing away debris 
that has been dumped around the building. Scotty will 
keep the grass mowed if it is clear of rubbish. 

Treasurer Andre has the letter from the Hingham Mu-
nicipal Light Plant giving the museum custody of the 
light poles stacked near the museum building and will 
give it to the President.

President Clark will contact Andy Read for help in re-
moving more of the scrap metal that has accumulated.

Bare Cove Park Committee (BCPC): Andy Addoms went 
to the BCPC monthly meeting as an observer. Chairman 
Paul Doyle of the BCPC wants to meet with all users 
of the park regarding the new signage planned for the 
entry off Fort Hill Street at a later date. 

Float: Sunday, November 15, Victor Bernan and Dana McDonough and others plan to 
work in building #52, pulling out materials for the Quincy Parade fl oat.
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New members: Bruce Thompson of Sampson Insurance and Francis T. Obrien of Parker 
Scheer LLP were voted in as members.

 Memberships: It was voted to pay the $20.00 fee to be included in the Visiting Fireman.

Archive Room: The fl oor has had the outer edge painted by Jim McCann and Treasurer 
Andre. It will now cure for a month before the furniture can be moved in.

The meeting ended at 9:00 PM. The next meeting will be December 8th, 7:30 PM at 1109 
Front St, Weymouth.

Firewood Derby April 23, 2010 6 P.M.
Upcoming Events

10th Annual Model Fire Apparatus Race Night
All are invited to join the fi re-themed miniature-vehicle competition. The Firewood 
Derby is the Museum’s spin-off of the Cub Scout 
Pinewood Derby. There are some changes, so please 
read the rules carefully:

Firewood Derby Apparatus Specifi cations
• The “car” must be a fi re-related design to 
compete.
• Use of the pinewood derby kit block is required.
• Maximum weight is 8 ounces.
• Length is 7 – 10 inches.
• Width between wheels is 1 3/4 inches.
• Bottom Clearance is 3/8 inch.
• Dry lubricant only
• Use the kit’s wheels or anything else you like, just make sure it fi ts a standard 
Pinewood track.
• No ball bearings. Axles must be the nails from the kit or similar.
• Cars must pass weigh-in and inspection on race night.
• Kits are available at most scout and hobby shops.
• Trophies will be awarded for winners in many categories, including the 
Golden Turtle.
• Your Firewood Car does not necessarily have to be fast to get a prize.

There will be a $5.00 per person donation at the door.
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Membership
Interested in becoming a member or re-newing a membership? 
Please make checks payable to  the Bare Cove Fire Museum, PO 
Box 262, Hingham, MA 02043.

       Membership $35
       Family Member (No Voting Priviledges) $15
       Lifetime Member $500 (May be paid $100/year over 5 years)

Donations
The museum always welcomes donations in any amount to 
help with our day-to-day expenses, along with our ongoing 
projects. 

       $25.00
       $50.00
       $100.00
       Other

781.749.0028    Www.Barecovefi remusum.Org     45 Bare Cove Park Drive, Hingham, MA
Open free to the public every Wednesday 7:30 pm - 10:30 pm

Barn Sale Collections
 Although the next barn sale isn’t until June, it’s never too early to drop by 
donations. Cleaning out the house before the holidays? Items can be dropped off at 
the museum Wednesday nights between 7:30 and 9 PM.

Odds and Ends

Call to Needles
 The museum is looking for anyone interested in making a sqaure or two for a 
community quilt that will be auctioned or raffl ed off at an upcoming museum event. 
The details are still being discussed for the project which will start up after the 
busy holiday season. Those interested, please email bcfm.hingham@gmail.com or call 
781.749.0028.

Last Chance
 The museum’s supply of our Cookbook #2 is dwindling. This may be your last 
chance to own one, so act now to avoid missing out. 


